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Lt. Gen. Deptula (Ret):  Good morning, ladies and 
gentlemen, and thank you, Mike, for those kind words.  I wish we 
were back at Kadena flying jets, but we get old and have to move 
on, so we have to try to find some other business. 

 
In thinking about the context of this symposium today and 

yesterday and all that’s going on in the world -- politically, 
economically, militarily, and in the information domain, I 
really can’t think of a more appropriate topic to talk about 
than the revolution in ISR and how it can best contribute to the 
challenges we face.  Plus, it’s an area that’s got to be of 
interest because it’s one of the few that the Secretary of 
Defense mentioned that he intends to continue to invest in, and 
that should come as no surprise to everybody in this room. 

 
I’m going to address these issues, or attempt to address 

how ISR can contribute by addressing five major points this 
morning.  First, ISR paradigm of the past.  Second, the 
uncertainty of the future.  Third, the need for change.  Fourth, 
the indivisibility of ISR.  And finally, last but not least, a 
plea for innovation in what seems to be a very challenging 
budget environment where the easy solutions are just to do less 
of what we’ve already been doing before.  I think there are more 
effective ways to do business. 

 
My purpose this morning is not to provide you with any kind 

of a definitive answer to the challenges that we face, but 
rather to frame those challenges in a fashion that gets you all 
thinking about the fact that we do in fact need to change the 
way we address our intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance 
issues. 

 
To get started, let’s take a quick look at point number 

one.  That’s the ISR paradigm of the past. 
 
When we first took to the air it wasn’t to attack, it was 

to gather, it was to find.  Both the Union and Confederate 
armies used balloons for reconnaissance during our Civil War.  
The 1909 Wright Flyer, the world’s first military airplane was 
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put into the Army Signal Corps, the branch responsible for 
developing and delivering information.  And much of the same is 
true of our journey and motivation to go to space and what we do 
there as well. 

 
Both of the World Wars and the Cold War exemplified what’s 

come to be known as Industrial Age Warfare.  Today’s approach to 
intelligence springs from this legacy.  In the Industrial Age 
model, intelligence was a massive personnel intensive operation 
aimed at supporting national decision-making.  What we wanted 
was information, and we rapidly pursued the technologies that 
enabled us to get it.   

 
Those set of capabilities -- imagery, communications and 

signals intelligence, whether from whatever domain -- air, sea, 
land, space and every other variant -- all spawned separate 
organizations and separate processes for tasking collection, 
handling analysis and dissemination.  Those organizations and 
processes became cylinders of excellence at what they did 
individually.  Or said another way, they became stovepipes.  
Specialization and differentiation followed the technology of 
the day and a monolithic adversary.  Accordingly, in true 
factor-like assembly line form, intelligence, surveillance and 
reconnaissance were each individually organized around very 
specialized inputs and outputs.  For example, we’d take a 
photograph, we’d process the film interpret the information, 
create a picture, write a report, and then deliver it to the 
relevant decision-maker.  Or in the signals intelligence realm 
we’d intercept the radio transmission, decode it, interpret its 
meaning, write a message, deliver it, and so on and so forth.  
The intelligence cycle was sequential. 

 
In an age when air power itself was artificially divided 

between strategic -- then meaning supporting national or nuclear 
policy -- and tactical -- meaning supporting local or 
conventional combat operations -- it should come as no surprise 
that ISR was similarly divided.  Legitimate divisions between 
the strategic and tactical levels of war became artificially and 
incorrectly synonymous with platforms and weapons. 

 
This artificial division of ISR has three major 

consequences.  First, it marginalized so-called strategic ISR as 
irrelevant to tactical military operations.  Second, we 
perceived ISR missions as support activities.  Third, at the so-
called tactical level it drove a wedge between intelligence on 
the one hand and surveillance and reconnaissance on the other. 
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I think you all know where I’m going with this.  I’m going 

to go to integration.  But believe it or not, there are some 
people who today -- mainly in the other services, one in 
particular -- want to maintain that segregation of the I, the S 
and the R. 

 
The Industrial Age model created these artificial 

distinctions between the intelligence in’s and the intelligence 
and reconnaissance ways of collecting its necessary data.  
Attempts were made and are being made today to better integrate 
the panoply of information that results from these different 
organizations, and we’ve made a lot of progress.  You heard 
General James yesterday talk about what’s going on today to 
achieve that kind of integration.  But we still have a long way 
to go because we’re at a critical junction in history today.  
One where the speed of information and the advance of technology 
are merging to change the way we operate and even think about 
warfare and meeting our security objectives through other than 
military operations. 

 
Is Chuck DeCaro in here?  I didn’t hear his presentation, 

but I bet he talked about some of that stuff yesterday. 
 
These changes have dramatically shortened our decision and 

reaction times and reduced the number of systems it takes for us 
to achieve desired effects.  Where it used to take months and 
thousands of Airmen and aircraft with separate functions to 
attack a single target, today we can find, fix and finish a 
target from a single aircraft in single digit minutes.  You all 
are very very familiar with that.  Not constricting but reducing 
that cycle to a handful of minute, be able to react very very 
quickly.  That’s why everyone finds such benefit with the 
application and use of remotely piloted aircraft. 

 
Further complicating the environment where ISR has become 

today the key element in our security operations is the 
uncertainty of what the future holds.  So let me spend a couple 
of minutes considering the facts of the future.  My second 
point. 

 
Some assume that the future will simply be an extension of 

the past.  You’ve heard this over the last five years, a lot of 
it from our last Secretary of Defense, and what I would tell you 
is that we’ve never been accurate in predicting the next 
security challenge so you need to beware when folks tell you 
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that the future is going to be just like today because that’s 
never been the case, and I won’t bore you with the multitude of 
examples that are out there.  But the fact of the matter is 
there’s no certainty about what’s next, other than we’re very 
likely to get it wrong. 

 
So let me give you some examples in 20 year increments. 
 
In the summer of 1920 Europe had been torn apart by an 

agonizing war.  Millions had died, but one thing was supposedly 
certain, that the peace imposed on Germany guaranteed it would 
not soon reemerge.  Yet what happened 20 years later?  By the 
summer of 1940 Germany had not only reemerged but it had 
conquered France, dominated Europe, was allied with the Soviet 
Union, and from the view of many the war was over and it was 
Germany who was going to be in the driver’s seat.  But by the 
summer of 1960, Germany had been crushed, Europe was split down 
the middle with two sides threatening each other with nuclear 
weapons and unthinkable war, but one that opponents were 
preparing for in earnest. 

 
Let’s jump to the summer of 1980.  The U.S. had been 

thwarted in a seven-year war against North Vietnam, expelled 
from Iran, and the only way we saw to contain an enormous Soviet 
threat was to out-spend it and draw its ally, communist China, 
closer to us. 

 
Hopping to the summer of 2000, what had happened?  The 

Soviet Union had collapsed, China was communist in name but 
capitalist in practice. The U.S. had liberated Kuwait from an 
invasion by Iraq.  Economies were booming.  And the accepted 
future was a geopolitical considerations had become secondary to 
economic ones right up to 9/11. 

 
I think you’ll agree with me that using these examples from 

history, that the summer of 2020 will be nothing like we’re 
experiencing today.  This uncertainty of the security 
environment, evolution of technology, the proliferation of 
information flow, shrinking of decision cycles and the blurring 
of disciplines underlines a need to change and that brings us to 
point three. 

 
The need to change not just the design of our traditional 

legacy intelligence architectures, but also the traditional 
segregated approach to the cultures of intelligence and 
operations that we’re all too familiar with from the last 
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century. 
 
Over the last five years or so inside the Air Force we 

worked very hard to move from the traditional stovepipes and 
segregation of operations and intelligence to the integration of 
intelligence and operations.  And those initiatives continue 
today. 

 
We stood up a three star Deputy Chief of Staff for 

Intelligence, Surveillance and Reconnaissance -- not just 
intelligence -- to establish and advocate for and be a focal 
point for ISR.  We moved the office of primary responsibility 
for remotely piloted aircraft from its traditional home in 
operations to the ISR DCS in order to focus on the entire ISR 
enterprise where remotely piloted aircraft, while an important 
part, are only one small piece of the tasking, collection, 
processing, exploitation and dissemination enterprise.  As a 
card-carrying member of the operations community, I am sometimes 
cast as a traitor to those operational credentials, but I would 
tell you that little piece of fiberglass that’s up there in the 
sky is nothing more than a host for the sensors that collect the 
information that then the analysts translate into what’s really 
of value and that’s knowledge that can be provided to our 
decision-makers.  So all the parts and pieces are important, but 
it’s more important to take an enterprise view, an integrated 
view, than the segregated way that quite frankly it was not done 
with malice of forethought but history and technology forced us 
to grow up in those stovepipes in the past. 

 
We moved the primary organization for intelligence inside 

the Air Force from underneath a domain-centric major command and 
created a new organization focused on the totality of ISR and 
made it responsive to all the Air Force major commands rather 
than just one.  We reorganized the Distributed Common Ground 
System or DCGS as a global ISR weapon system vice a set of 
organic nodes that are only associated with one region.  As a 
result of that reorganization we were able to merge imagery and 
cryptologic capability into new standardized ISR groups that for 
decades were segregated because they resided in organizations 
traditionally aligned along Title 10 and Title 50 separations. 

 
This distributed networked and linked global ISR 

processing, exploitation and dissemination or PED enterprise, 
can now rapidly and flexibly respond to any crisis, conflict or 
disaster without having to stage people and equipment forward to 
the point of interest.  This has greatly shortened detection to 
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decision timelines and enabled operational successes that the 
old think way of doing business didn’t allow.  You heard General 
Breedlove talk about some of those today.  March Madness of last 
year where we had operations going on in multiple locations 
around the globe, and I can assure you that the ability to shift 
analytic capability from one DCGS to the other was capitalized 
upon to make that happen. 

 
Now the Air Force has a one-stop shop for ISR PED 

capabilities for our joint force commanders, and each of the 
regional combatant commanders now has a habitual relationship 
with the DCGS but we can shift the work if a heavy tasking 
exceeds that habitual DCGS capability.  So perhaps there is 
something in taking an enterprise approach to ISR along with 
making appropriate organizational changes that could be emulated 
across each one of the 16 principal intel organizations in the 
United States. 

 
Some of them already have.  To not just fuse but better 

integrate ISR and begin to create a future where intelligence 
and operations become a seamless activity of operational 
intelligence or OpInt, if you will.  Integration of the 
intelligence disciplines is key to moving beyond the stovepipes 
of excellence and towards a source agnostic enterprise. 

 
This whole notion of integration and where it needs to go 

is going to upset a lot of apple carts because there are a lot 
of organizations out there that were completely built around 
this segregated idea of exploitation and excellence in one 
particular arena.  NRO comes to mind.  There are a couple of 
other ones.  NGA.  All of these big organizations -- I left out 
the biggest one of all, NSA.  So you follow me?  Maybe I’m being 
too subtle here, but I’m trying to get across the notion that 
perhaps we need to relook our organizational structure. 

 
Fundamental to progress in this direction is point four, 

and that’s the tenet that ISR is indivisible.  How can I make 
such an assertion?  Certainly throughout military history the 
services have experienced some degree of separation among 
intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance.  
Organizationally, programmatically and culturally.  I don’t deny 
that.  But indivisibility has to do with principles, not 
feasibility.  In our pledge of allegiance when we assert the 
indivisibility of our nation we address the cultural memory of a 
catastrophic civil war.  Indivisibility does not mean that 
division is not conceivable.  Instead, it’s the realization that 
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division destroys the synergistic effects that unity provides.   
ISR is indivisible because the effects it provides depend upon 
the synchronization and integration of the intelligence, 
surveillance and reconnaissance activities.  That is the 
principle.  Intelligence relies on surveillance and 
reconnaissance for its data and information.  Conversely, we 
don’t know what to surveil, where to reconnoiter or when to do 
either without good intelligence.  The data collected depends 
upon processing and exploitation common to all three activities. 

 
Decision-makers do not care much about the who and the how 

behind their intelligence.  Nobody out there that I’m aware of, 
anyway, is asking for separate I, S and R streams on different 
displays or in different formats.  They’re expecting integrated 
products on identical timelines.  The indivisibility of ISR is 
reflected in a definition of the component terms.  

 
As defined in the modern context, ISR is an operational 

function with the goal of providing accurate, relevant and 
timely intelligence to decision-makers.  It is the life blood of 
effective decision-making.  Together ISR operations provide 
decision-makers the intelligence and situation awareness 
necessary to successfully plan, operate and preserve forces.  
They are integral to gaining and maintaining decision support 
superiority.  Why then does indivisibility of ISR require this 
kind of an explanation? 

 
The short answer is that ISR has never been quite what it 

is today.  The importance of the principle of indivisible ISR 
reflects how the information age has altered the strategic 
landscape.  Let me be clear.  The nature of ISR has not changed, 
but its character has.  Information Age warfare differs 
distinctly from its Industrial Age predecessor that we addressed 
in point number one.  Precision has supplanted mass; timing has 
become compressed; and service interaction in a joint sense has 
dramatically increased.  21st Century demands require that what 
we once tolerated as separate tasks now become a single 
integrated process.  Coordination and interoperability are no 
longer good enough.  Situation awareness is no longer good 
enough.  The effects sought by national security decision-makers 
all the way down to troops deployed in the field is situation 
understanding.  Knowledge is of no greater value today than in 
the past.  Intelligence gleaned from reconnaissance has existed 
since the dawn of warfare, but what has changed in the 
Information Age is the capability and the realistic expectation 
of how data can be assimilated, synthesized, and delivered in 
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time to be useful. 
 
So as capabilities increase, the inefficiencies of the past 

are no longer sufficient for the task. 
 
The paradigm of industrial age warfare defines, and this is 

simplistic a bit, but it defines operations ultimately as 
putting iron on a target.  Attrition is the focus.  Accordingly, 
the military spent most of the last century perfecting precision 
-- the technology, tactics, techniques and procedures necessary 
to put iron accurately on a target anywhere, all weather, 
day/night, rapidly, and with precision.  We can do that today.  
In the Information Age, operations have to do with effects.  The 
1990s evidenced this evolution in a clear explanation of the 
kill chain -- find, fix, track, target, engage, and assess.  If 
you think about it, at least two-thirds of the kill chain 
operations are ISR and increasingly the target and engage steps 
are non-kinetic.  Knowledge comes before power and our 
asymmetric ISR capabilities are able to achieve effects all on 
their own.  This is the revolution in ISR and we have to change 
the way we do business if we’re going to exploit this 
revolution. 

 
In the modern context the find and fix links of the kill 

chain are much more difficult than the engage link today, 
particularly for kinetic operations.  When you think about it, 
ISR efforts today make up the vast majority of the operations 
required to achieve our security objectives.  ISR is the lynch-
pin of an effects-based approach to operations that has been so 
successfully used in actually meeting our national security 
objectives.   

 
One cannot accurately predict the effect of operations on 

an enemy system without good intelligence, nor can one assess 
the effects without detailed surveillance and reconnaissance.  
Intelligence requirements for accurately creating desired 
effects and conducting effects-based assessment are much more 
demanding than the old attrition-based bean counting model.  
This increased intel detail makes focused reconnaissance and 
persistent surveillance operations increasingly critical. 

 
A key barrier to realizing the inherent indivisibility of 

ISR, and I alluded to this in my comment that some services out 
there want to retain that segregation of each one of those 
elements, but it’s the way the Department of Defense 
collectively manages ISR as individual program elements within a 
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defense budget process that one can at best only describe as 
Byzantine.  It’s time to change. 

 
The alternative is that our national security apparatus 

should effectively manage ISR with a capabilities and effects-
based approach.  The capabilities-based construct dictates that 
for all actions from planning to programming to acquisition to 
employment, ISR effects and capabilities must drive and shape 
the effort to satisfy the needs of the joint decision-makers.  
Effective ISR simply cannot be driven by numbers of platforms or 
pots of money. 

 
Under the program-based construct, too often the narrow 

focus of program optimization results in missed opportunities to 
integrate, analyze and interpret information of value to the 
warfighters and decision-makers.  There are a million examples 
out there, and I won’t prolong this by giving you many of them.  
Perhaps we can discuss some if you want.  But let me just give 
you one example.  Most combat aircraft in the U.S. military have 
some type of sensor on board, yet virtually all of that 
potential ISR data is figuratively left on the floor of the 
cockpit.  In the current programmatic centric budgetary world of 
the Department of Defense, narrowly focused optimization of 
individual platforms, sensors and systems is the norm.  A faster 
capabilities-based approach would capitalize on the sensor 
capabilities inherent in our modern aircraft.  However, 
traditional nomenclature and thought constrains understanding of 
capability in this regard. 

 
For example, F-22s and F-35s are termed fighters.  Many of 

you have heard me say this before and I’ll continue to use it as 
an example until it sinks in and the Department of Defense and 
the Air Force in particular starts acting otherwise, but 
technologically these aircraft are not fighters.  They’re 
FBAEARCAWACSE-22s and 35s.  These are flying sensor platforms 
that have capabilities today much, much, much far beyond just 
being the next generation P-51 or F-15.  They allow us to 
conduct information age warfare inside adversary battlespace 
whenever we desire and enable us to put together concepts of 
operation that actually could deter an adversary once they 
realize what they’re up against is simply too hard of a problem 
to deal with. 

 
Another example is the expenditure of vast sums of money to 

acquire more motion video and single dimension intelligence 
using older technology and concepts when newer technologies and 
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innovative techniques are available.  Under Secretary Gates’ OSD 
they made a decision to buy 15 more orbits of MQ-9 Reapers and 
about 3,000 manpower billets at the cost of about $4.5 billion 
when emerging wide area airborne surveillance systems and 
automatically cross-queued intelligence sensors on aircraft that 
can stay airborne for longer duration can provide dramatically 
more and better ISR at a fraction of the cost.  And without 
anywhere near the number of additional personnel required by 
conventional remotely piloted aircraft.  Technology is moving 
faster and faster.  We need to be able to react to those changes 
in a way to capitalize on those new changes in technology. 

 
Let me finish with a plea for some new and fresh thinking.  

In the face of disruptive innovation and cultural change, the 
military can maintain the status quo or it can embrace and 
exploit change.  As you might have figured out by now, I suggest 
that the latter is preferred.  Our militaries need to learn 
better how to rapidly adapt new technology to the innovative 
concepts of operation that technology enables. 

 
At the same time that budgets are shrinking, demand for ISR 

is increasing.  The appetite for more seems insatiable.  The 
simple and traditional solution is to add more ISR capability to 
feed that appetite, but we can’t afford that alternative as a 
solution nor should we in an environment where technology is 
providing better means for solution.  Sensors that can deliver 
massive increases in information across a variety of modalities, 
new operating concepts that integrate multi-intelligence sensor 
outputs at the point of origin, vice the segregated single intel 
systems and processes that we all grew up with in the last 
century, having to off-board the information before you process 
it.  A focus on desired output as a measure of merit vice input 
measures like the number of remotely piloted aircraft orbits.  
Ladies and gentleman, a Soldier, Sailor, Airman, Marine or Coast 
Guardsman really does not care how many remotely piloted 
aircraft orbits are airborne, whether the source of information 
he or she needs comes from air, sea, space, ground or 
cyberspace.  They just want an increased degree of situational 
understanding. 

 
On-board processing of information before it’s exported off 

the collection platform to greatly reduce bandwidth and data 
transfer rate, demands for a given amount of information 
capability, automation of the exploitation and analysis formerly 
requiring manual human interaction, and many many  more options 
are available today to actually satisfy ISR demand while 
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reducing resource requirements.   
 
Given the economic pressures we’re facing, ISR can play a 

role in the solution to these austere defense budgets ahead, 
while at the same time actually increasing intel production.  
But that will not happen by simply retrenching or continuing 
business as usual, just on a reduced scale. This kind of 
programmatic approach will result in less capability, and quite 
frankly reflects a failure of imagination. 

 
So perhaps the most challenging problem of all today facing 

our national security establishment is institutional change.  
Our intelligence community, military and other security 
institutions are going to suffer if their internal organizations 
fail to adapt to new, disruptive innovations and concepts of 
operation. 

 
One of our most significant challenges is the structural 

and cultural barriers that inhibit the diffusion of new ideas, 
that do challenge the status quote.  At its recent Global Strike 
Challenge Technology and Innovation Symposium, Global Strike 
Command Commander Lieutenant General Jim Kowalski, reminded 
those present that innovative spirit is a defining 
characteristic of the Air Force.  “It is in the DNA of all 
Airmen. Our services was born from technology,” he said.  “It is 
in our tactics, techniques, training and procedures.  It is in 
our doctrine.  It is how we organize our forces.  But it also 
has to become how we think about our work every day.” 

 
That’s the challenge, folks, not just for our Air Force but 

our entire military as well as those folks on the other side of 
the Potomac who are involved with the other pillars of our 
national security architecture.  We must challenge our 
institutions to have an appetite for innovation and a culture 
that rewards innovative solutions, not punishes it. 

 
As we often witness on issues of social and economic 

policy, conventional wisdom is placed on adjusting conditions in 
such a way so as to allow the prevailing conventional paradigm, 
whatever that might be, to survive. 

 
Let’s look at higher education as an example.  As the costs 

of higher education go up and graduates assume more debt, I’m 
thinking of all the parents out there who are facing this 
challenge, there have been calls to come up with solutions that 
simply relieve the debt or provide more money to pay for rising 
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costs.  This sort of thinking is conventional, uncreative, lazy 
at best, and fails to solve the problem.  In fact such 
approaches actually perpetuate the problem.  Instead, real 
solutions should be sought that are focused on creating new 
systems to compete against the prevailing paradigms.  Solutions 
could be focused on creating alternative systems that compete 
against the juggernaut of the established educational 
institutions.  This may mean new on-line training systems or tax 
breaks for companies whose workforce is educated using non-
traditional educational outlets, and so on and so forth.  But 
what I’m trying to get across, in short, is by creating an 
alternative market the status quo which many think unchangeable, 
can be challenged and reformed because it now has a viable 
competitor.  This creates real value and real solutions. 

 
So we need to think of new ways to capitalize on 

technology, information and innovation to accomplish our ISR 
mission challenges.  Clearly we need to break from the 
industrial age ISR processes of the past and capitalize on the 
concepts and capabilities that are enabled by the information 
age of today and tomorrow. 

 
To give you an idea of the degree of the ISR revolution 

that we’re facing from the beginning of time -- that would be 
the Big Bang, creation, whatever -- up to 2003 there were five 
exabytes of information created.  We now create five exabytes of 
data every two days, and that’s accelerating. This large data 
problem is significant and we’re not going to solve these hyper-
data challenges by continuing to do data management the way 
we’ve always done it in the past. 

 
So as a result of the revolution in ISR it’s moved to the 

centerpiece of national security operations.  The services must 
also embrace cross-domain ISR as a major mission that enables 
and optimizes the effects of every other mission. In the 
Information Age the intelligence gleaned from surveillance and 
reconnaissance has effects all of its own.  To fully recognize 
all the effects of ISR requires that we change parts of our 
organizational culture, and there’s no better time for 
organizational change than today. 

 
ISR’s a mission set and must be prioritized on a par with 

other major missions.  No longer can we treat ISR missions as 
support to operations.  ISR is operations and foundational to 
everything the military does, and quite frankly, it’s time to 
recognize it as such by standing up an ISR major command. 
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ISR is about synergy.  Integration and synchronization make 

the effects of collective ISR far exceed the potential than when 
they’re separated.  ISR deals with knowledge, regardless of 
where its effects are, to, from, in or through, and regardless 
of who produces or receives it.  We must view ISR in terms of 
capabilities and effects.  It has to do with decision 
superiority, not platforms, not sensors or personnel specialty 
codes.   

 
The U.S. military must ensure that strategy guides and 

informs the programming of budgets, not the reverse.  That’s a 
statement for a whole other conference. But a coherent, cross-
domain ISR strategy needs to underpin budgetary decisions. 

 
So to reiterate, the nature of ISR hasn’t changed, but its 

character has.  The challenge before us is to transform today, 
to dominate an operational environment that is yet to evolve and 
to counter adversaries who have yet to materialize.  Progress in 
this regard must continue as information in war revolution is 
only now just beginning to be understood. 

 
The 9/11 Commission’s report’s now famous summary that the 

cause of the disaster was “a failure of imagination” simply 
cannot be allowed to be repeated.  So I’d suggest to you it’s 
time to do a bit of imagining.  Imagining how we can restructure 
our legacy ISR organizations and processes to best meet the 
conditions of the Information Age.  This won’t be easy, and it’s 
sure to upset many apple carts, but if we don’t do it, our 
adversaries will and we simply have too much at risk to let that 
happen again. 

 
Let me wrap it up here, and thank you for your attention.  

I’ll be happy to entertain any questions. 
 
[Applause]. 
 
Moderator:  We don’t have a lot of time for questions but I 

have half a dozen here already and I’m sure the folks are 
gathering more up. 

 
Looking at the current operations underway, Afghanistan and 

Iraq, are we learning negative lessons learned?  The questions 
cites two.  We’re operating with essentially ten years of air 
and space supremacy over the battlefield; and the ground forces, 
in particular the Army and Marines, seem to be used to near real 
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or real-time intelligence that all this is provided and they’re 
operating as if that’s going to be the model for the future. 

 
Lt. Gen. Deptula (Ret):  Yes.  The point is, and that’s one 

area that many of us are very concerned with because when you 
operate in an arena where you have permissive airspace and 
you’re doing it day in and day out for ten years, there is the 
tendency to project that the future’s going to be like today.  
Many of us, many of us in this audience have stated over and 
over again, those MQ-1s and MQ-9s would be falling from the sky 
like rain if you actually were operating in an environment with 
any semblance of a modern -- forget modern.  How about just an 
old air defense system.  So we do have to look to a future where 
we don’t enjoy the benefits of permissive airspace and where we 
are challenged, and to be able to operate to provide that kind 
of capability.  That’s one of the premier advantages of 
operating from space. 

 
But nowadays with the demonstration from the Chinese, the 

ability to impact our ability to operate -- let me put it this 
way.  The use of space as a sanctuary, we’re also going to have 
to look at multi-discipline and domain opportunities to maintain 
that kind of dominance. 

 
Moderator:  We appear to be focusing all our ISR on the 

land, and it seems to this questioner that what revolution is 
needed for ISR in space and in the cyber domain? 

 
Lt. Gen. Deptula (Ret):  I’m happy to say, particularly in 

this audience, that people in here are mature enough to 
understand that information and knowledge and understanding 
about activities in all the domains -- ground, sea, air space, 
cyber which is the newest one -- have to be established and 
constructed to maintain a dominant awareness in each one of 
those domains.  You can’t just focus on one to the exclusion of 
the other. 

 
Moderator:  Jointness in ISR.  Jointness is pointed to by 

Secretary Gates many times by saying look, we’ve got these 
Warrior things for the Army, and the Air Force has got 
Predators, we’re building the 65 CAPs.  The Navy has RQ-4s, the 
Air Force has RQ-4s.  Is this jointness? 

 
Lt. Gen. Deptula (Ret):  No.  That’s not jointness.  Thank 

you for pushing that particular button. Jointness is using the 
right force at the right place at the right time.  The beauty of 
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our joint construct, and let me start with this.  You need to 
have the separateness of the individual services -- Army, Navy, 
Air Force and Marines -- who require a period of time to become 
expert in dominating their particular area of expertise, whether 
it be operations at sea, on the ground, in air, in space.  
Because the beauty of our joint structure is that we appoint a 
Joint Task Force Commander who can then select among those 
different areas of competence what’s needed to meet the needs of 
a particular contingency, and they’re going to be different.  

 
The requirements for Operation Allied Force are very much 

different than those for Iraqi Freedom, Enduring Freedom, or 
tsunami relief.  But jointness is not homogeneity r the fact 
that different services have different capabilities.  It is the 
integration of each of those advantages that is very very 
important.  That’s one of the concerns about the way ISR is or 
is not being integrated and applied in some of our current 
contingencies.  There’s a big difference between taking an 
integrated approach and dividing a theater into five operating 
areas, and then just divvying out ISR like you were shuffling 
cards in a poker hand. 

 
Moderator:  You mentioned creating a command, a major 

command or even a unified command for ISR.  What would the 
command look like?  What kind of things would it entail?  And as 
a second part of that would you recommend that somebody who’s 
responsible for standing up the command visit industries, 
especially innovative industries, in this area perhaps to get 
some ideas about how best to integrate, process and produce the 
intelligence needed? 

 
Lt. Gen. Deptula (Ret):  Those are very, in 30 seconds or 

one minute, those are very complex questions to answer.  I would 
suggest to you inside the Air Force an ISR command would look 
very much like the Air Force ISR Agency, except it would have a 
C on the end of it, command, instead of A, an agency.  That’s 
the way it would start.  Just like we did with Air Force Special 
Operations Command that evolved that way. 

 
But it would set an example as a realization of the 

importance of information in the times that we are currently in.  
And yes, absolutely, the interface with industry is absolutely 
critical, and they have been involved in taking a look at and 
crafting the design of where we need to go in the future in our 
ISR efforts in the past. 
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Moderator:  General Deptula, on behalf of all of us at AFA 
and everybody in this audience, thank you very much for an 
insightful presentation. 

 
Lt. Gen. Deptula (Ret):  My pleasure. 
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